




















From:
To:
Subject: Public Comment for 9-28 PEBP Board
Date: Tuesday, September 12, 2023 1:39:40 PM

Jessica,

I would like to submit the below general public comment for the upcoming PEBP Board
Meeting. 

Thank You,

Scott Carey

Dear PEBP Board,

As an individual member of the Program, I would like to provide a general public comment
regarding the recent Vaccine Clinic hosted by the program in Carson City. Before the clinic I
have heard from several of my colleagues that they were not able to register for this clinic as it
filled up quickly. I hope that for future events the registration process can be improved so
more members can take advantage of this benefit. 

Despite using a third the party registration system I arrived at my appointment time and found
a room full of other members waiting for their shots to be done a single technician.  When I
arrived, I was informed that the clinic did not any COVID or pneumonia shots available. I was
also informed that they ran out of needles for the clinic. After waiting a half hour for more
needles to arrive another technician arrived to deliver more shots. I would like to commend the
PEBP staff who despite the circumstances were very friendly and courteous checking in the
members. I wanted to provide these comments to Board to make you aware of how this clinic
went. I hope for hope future vaccine clinics are ran better and that it is easier for members of
the program to take advantage of this benefit.

Thank You,

Scott Carey
PEBP Member 
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Date: September 21, 2023 

To:  PEBP 

From: Tina Garza, State of Nevada Employee 

Re: 100% Medical Premium for Employee 

 

As an employee with the State of Nevada, that cannot afford the medical 
insurance offered by the state.  I have elected no medical benefits, sadly I 
cannot afford the medical insurance premium.   

I am professionally happy with my position with the State of Nevada, 
however, the same position with a City or County job has a higher 
compensation rate. 

For PEBP to pay 100% medical premium would allow me access to medical 
coverage that everyone in the State of Nevada should have, especially a 
state employee. 

 

This could be life changing for employees that do not have medical coverage. 

 

 





Austin Krehbiel 

Family Services Specialist 1 

Division of Welfare and Support Services 

State of Nevada 

 

Dear PEBP Board, 

 

I am a relatively new state employee.  I have a lot of medical costs and my 

medical needs require me to have the best health insurance  and care possible to manage my  

 and afford my medication. I am writing to you today to request that the PEBP board cover 100% of 

the health insurance premium. 

 

Before I worked for the State, I worked for MGM and for Nevada Partnership for Homeless Youth. Both 

nonprofit and private organizations were able to provide me similar or better health insurance with a 

lower premium amount. PEBP should be able to pay for state employees to have health insurance. It is a 

large burden to pay $161/month every month on top of all of my prescriptions, co-pays, and out-of-

pocket medical expenses. 

 

Please assist all state employees and pay for 100% of the premium for state employees. 

 

In Solidarity, 

Austin Krehbiel 



September 21, 2023 

 

To Members of PEBP Board, 

 

My name is Leah Young, I have been a State of Nevada employee for 6 years. I am providing this 
statement in support of the  proposal to  change the way PEBP allocates our premium costs for 
healthcare. I am in support of PEBP paying 100% of employees’ premium and any remaining funds can 
be used by the employee to go towards costs for addi�onal dependents.  

Healthcare is very important to a lot of State Employees, and I firmly believe this ac�on by PEBP will 
assist the State retain a qualified and healthy workforce. 

Thank you to members of the PEBP Board for taking this item into considera�on and it is my hope this 
will be approved.  

Thank you for taking the �me to review my public comment. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Leah Young 
State of Nevada Employee 

 

 

 



September 21, 2023 

 

To Members of PEBP Board, 

 

My name is Cynthia Luttig, I have been a State of Nevada employee for almost 10 years. I am providing 

this statement in support of the proposal to change the way PEBP allocates our premium costs for 

healthcare. I am in support of PEBP paying 100% of employees’ premium and any remaining funds can 

be used by the employee to go towards costs for additional dependents.  

Healthcare is very important to a lot of State Employees, and I firmly believe this action by PEBP will 

assist the State retain a qualified and healthy workforce. 

Thank you to members of the PEBP Board for taking this item into consideration and it is my hope this 

will be approved.  

Thank you for taking the time to review my public comment. 

 

Sincerely, 

Cynthia Luttig 
State of Nevada Employee 

 

 

 



September 21, 2023 

 

To Members of PEBP Board, 

 

My name is Jamlick, I have been a State of Nevada employee for almost 1.5 years. I am providing this 

statement in support of the  proposal to  change the way PEBP allocates our premium costs for 

healthcare. I am in support of PEBP paying 100% of employees’ premium and any remaining funds can 

be used by the employee to go towards costs for additional dependents.  

Healthcare is very important to a lot of State Employees, and I firmly believe this action by PEBP will 

assist the State retain a qualified and healthy workforce. 

Thank you to members of the PEBP Board for taking this item into consideration and it is my hope this 

will be approved.  

Thank you for taking the time to review my public comment. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Jamlick Mwangi 

State of Nevada Employee 

 

 

 



September 21, 2023 

 

To Members of PEBP Board, 

 

My name is Stephanie Dube, I have been a State of Nevada employee for almost 7 years. I am providing 

this statement in support of the  proposal to  change the way PEBP allocates our premium costs for 

healthcare. I am in support of PEBP paying 100% of employees’ premium and any remaining funds can 

be used by the employee to go towards costs for additional dependents.  

Healthcare is very important to a lot of State Employees, and I firmly believe this action by PEBP will 

assist the State retain a qualified and healthy workforce. 

Thank you to members of the PEBP Board for taking this item into consideration and it is my hope this 

will be approved.  

Thank you for taking the time to review my public comment. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Stephanie Dube  

State of Nevada Employee 

 

 

 



September 22, 2023 

 

To Members of PEBP Board, 

 

My name is Steven Ross, I have been a State of Nevada employee for almost 3.5 years. I am providing 
this statement in support of the  proposal to  change the way PEBP allocates our premium costs for 
healthcare. I am in support of PEBP paying 100% of employees’ premium and any remaining funds can 
be used by the employee to go towards costs for addi�onal dependents.  

Healthcare is very important to a lot of State Employees, and I firmly believe this ac�on by PEBP will 
assist the State retain a qualified and healthy workforce. 

Thank you to members of the PEBP Board for taking this item into considera�on and it is my hope this 
will be approved.  

Thank you for taking the �me to review my public comment. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Steven Ross 
State of Nevada Employee 

 

 

 



September 21, 2023 

 

To Members of PEBP Board, 

 

My name is Kevin McDonald, and I have been a State of Nevada employee for almost 1 year. I am 
providing this statement in support of the proposal to change the way PEBP allocates our premium costs 
for healthcare. I am in support of PEBP paying 100% of employees’ premium and any remaining funds 
can be used by the employee to go towards costs for addiƟonal dependents.  

Healthcare is very important to a lot of State Employees, and I firmly believe this acƟon by PEBP will 
assist the State to retain a qualified and healthy workforce. 

Thank you to members of the PEBP Board for taking this item into consideraƟon and it is my hope this 
will be approved.  

Thank you for taking the Ɵme to review my public comment. 

Sincerely, 

Kevin McDonald 
State of Nevada Employee 

 

 

 



September 21, 2023 

 

To Members of PEBP Board, 

 

My name is Jessica Owens, I have been a State of Nevada employee for almost 1 years I am providing 

this statement in support of the  proposal to  change the way PEBP allocates our premium costs for 

healthcare. I am in support of PEBP paying 100% of employees’ premium and any remaining funds can 

be used by the employee to go towards costs for additional dependents.  

Healthcare is very important to a lot of State Employees, and I firmly believe this action by PEBP will 

assist the State retain a qualified and healthy workforce. 

Thank you to members of the PEBP Board for taking this item into consideration and it is my hope this 

will be approved.  

Thank you for taking the time to review my public comment. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Jessica Owens 

State of Nevada Employee 

 

 

 



September 21, 2023 

 

To Members of PEBP Board, 

 

My name is Jevin Branner, I have been a State of Nevada employee for almost a year. I am providing this 
statement in support of the  proposal to  change the way PEBP allocates our premium costs for 
healthcare. I am in support of PEBP paying 100% of employees’ premium and any remaining funds can 
be used by the employee to go towards costs for addiƟonal dependents.  

Healthcare is very important to a lot of State Employees, and I firmly believe this acƟon by PEBP will 
assist the State retain a qualified and healthy workforce. 

Thank you to members of the PEBP Board for taking this item into consideraƟon and it is my hope this 
will be approved.  

Thank you for taking the Ɵme to review my public comment. 

 

Sincerely, 

Jevin Branner  
Compliance InvesƟgator II  
Nevada Insurance Division 
3300 Sahara Ave, Suite 275 
Las Vegas, NV  89102 

 
Website: doi.nv.gov 
 

 

 



September 21, 2023 

 

To Members of PEBP Board, 

 

My name is Cheryl Allen-Stallworth, I have been a State of Nevada employee for almost 6 years. I am 

providing this statement in support of the  proposal to  change the way PEBP allocates our premium 

costs for healthcare. I am in support of PEBP paying 100% of employees’ premium and any remaining 

funds can be used by the employee to go towards costs for additional dependents.  

Healthcare is very important to a lot of State Employees, and I firmly believe this action by PEBP will 

assist the State retain a qualified and healthy workforce. 

Thank you to members of the PEBP Board for taking this item into consideration and it is my hope this 

will be approved.  

Thank you for taking the time to review my public comment. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Cheryl Allen-Stallworth 

State of Nevada Employee 

 

 

 



September 22, 2023 

 

To Members of PEBP Board, 

 

My name is Chantae Palacio, I have been a State of Nevada employee for almost 4 months. I am 

providing this statement in support of the  proposal to  change the way PEBP allocates our premium 

costs for healthcare. I am in support of PEBP paying 100% of employees’ premium and any remaining 

funds can be used by the employee to go towards costs for additional dependents.  

Healthcare is very important to a lot of State Employees, and I firmly believe this action by PEBP will 

assist the State retain a qualified and healthy workforce. 

Thank you to members of the PEBP Board for taking this item into consideration and it is my hope this 

will be approved.  

Thank you for taking the time to review my public comment. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Chantae Palacio 

State of Nevada Employee 

 

 

 



September 21, 2023 

 

To Members of PEBP Board, 

 

My name is Doreatha Ross, I have been a State of Nevada employee for almost 1 years. I am providing 

this statement in support of the  proposal to  change the way PEBP allocates our premium costs for 

healthcare. I am in support of PEBP paying 100% of employees’ premium and any remaining funds can 

be used by the employee to go towards costs for additional dependents.  

Healthcare is very important to a lot of State Employees, and I firmly believe this action by PEBP will 

assist the State retain a qualified and healthy workforce. 

Thank you to members of the PEBP Board for taking this item into consideration and it is my hope this 

will be approved.  

Thank you for taking the time to review my public comment. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Doreatha J. Ross 

State of Nevada Employee 

 

 

 



My name is Blaine Harper. I am an active state employee and member in good standing
of AFSCME Local 4041. I am providing this statement in opposition to the proposal to change
the way PEBP allocates our premium costs for healthcare.

PEBP currently issues equal base subsidies across plans, with net subsidies of
$620.09 towards the employee, $449.57 towards a spouse or domestic partner who is not
eligible for insurance through their own employment, and $168.59 towards a dependent child or
children (source: plan rate comparison for active state employees in FY24, page 3 of
https://pebp.state.nv.us/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/PY24_All-Rates.pdf). Current subsidies
make the employee-only coverage level available at monthly premiums of $46.96, $68.14, or
$161.00. The difference in monthly premiums is a result of the disparity in pre-subsidy costs
across the three health insurance options (respectively: $652.46, $685.44, and $790.68).

The proposed change would disproportionately subsidize more expensive health
coverage and would change the rationale by which employees choose their coverage,
potentially drawing down PEBP's funds on subsidies at the employee-only level to an extent that
may not be accurately estimated from employees' choices in FY24 and earlier. Consumer
choice would operate without the information that identifies which plans provide the highest
value for the cost and would lose responsivity to cost differences between plans and plan years.
The proposal therefore leaves PEBP funds vulnerable to inefficiency and exploitation.

To make matters worse, the proposed change would be achieved by reducing subsidies
that support active state employees with dependents. Immediately upon the adoption of the
change, employees covering dependents on the lower-cost plans would see monthly
premiums rise, not decrease. Health insurance benefits are important to employee retention.
The proposed change would make state employment less manageable for workers who
need to support their families.

The intention to provide a zero-dollar premium option for active state employees would
be commendable, but the proposed change is a dangerous zero-sum approach that favors
expensive plan options over existing allocations that provide coverage access for the
dependents of active state employees. Employee-only subsidies in excess of the unsubsidized
rate for the lowest-cost coverage option present a risk to both PEBP and the Nevadans who rely
on it.

I extend my thanks to the Board for your diligence in managing PEBP coverage and
funding.

Blaine Harper, Ph.D.
Staff Research Associate II, University of Nevada, Reno
AFSCME Local 4041



Hi. 

 

PEBP should cover employee premiums 100%. 

 

Thank you, 

Casey Lee 





September 25, 2023 

 

To Members of PEBP Board, 

 

My name is Heather Garreft, I have been a State of Nevada employee for almost 12 years. I am providing 

this statement in support of the  proposal to  change the way PEBP allocates our premium costs for 

healthcare. I am in support of PEBP paying 100% of employees’ premium and any remaining funds can 

be used by the employee to go towards costs for addifional dependents.  

Healthcare is very important to a lot of State Employees, and I firmly believe this acfion by PEBP will 

assist the State retain a qualified and healthy workforce. 

Thank you to members of the PEBP Board for taking this item into considerafion and it is my hope this 

will be approved.  

Thank you for taking the fime to review my public comment. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Heather Garreft 

State of Nevada Employee 

 

 

 



September 21, 2023 

 

To Members of PEBP Board, 

 

My name is Carol Zagalo, I have been a State of Nevada employee for almost 12 years. I am providing 

this statement in support of the  proposal to  change the way PEBP allocates our premium costs for 

healthcare. I am in support of PEBP paying 100% of employees’ premium and any remaining funds can 

be used by the employee to go towards costs for additional dependents.  

Healthcare is very important to a lot of State Employees, and I firmly believe this action by PEBP will 

assist the State retain a qualified and healthy workforce. 

Thank you to members of the PEBP Board for taking this item into consideration and it is my hope this 

will be approved.  

Thank you for taking the time to review my public comment. 

 

Sincerely, 

Carol Zagalo 

State of Nevada Employee 

 

 

 



I would like to see PEBP pay 100% of the premium for employees, with the rising cost of food, utilities, 

housing and we as employees not seeing a raise for 2 years, besides a 1%, PEBP should pay for 

employees medical premiums.  I have been with the state for 9 years. 



To whom it may concern, 

I am in support of PEBP paying for our health care premiums. This will help immensely with financial 

burdens that are already taking place. 

 

Thank you for your time 



September 25, 2023 

 

To Members of PEBP Board, 

 

My name is Rhonda Kelly, I have been a State of Nevada employee for almost 12 years. I am providing this 

statement in support of the proposal to change the way PEBP allocates our premium costs for healthcare. 

I am in support of PEBP paying 100% of employees’ premium and any remaining funds can be used by the 

employee to go towards costs for additional dependents.  

Healthcare is very important to a lot of State Employees, and I firmly believe this action by PEBP will assist 

the State in retaining a qualified and healthy workforce. 

Thank you to members of the PEBP Board for taking this item into consideration and it is my hope this will 

be approved.  

Thank you for taking the time to review my public comment.  

Sincerely, 

 

Rhonda Kelly 

State of Nevada Employee 

 

 

 



PEBP acƟon  

 

In response to a proposed plan to change policy of paying out 100% of employee cost and only then if 
funds are leŌ contribute to the Spouse or family porƟons of the costs. 

I oppose this plan I am a State of Nevada Employee with over 14 years with the state and I am also an 
acƟve AFSME member. I have seen several changes To PEBP over the years. Although I have had my Son 
covered in the past he is over 26 and no longer eligible so I am now on employee only plan.  

The only demographic this proposed change would help is the people on “employee only” plan. 
Although I am now in that category, I oppose this change because when I did need to cover my Son as a 
Single mother had the cost for him not been subsidized I would not have been able to afford insurance 
for my child. Insurance costs are already High. I cannot in good conscience support something that 
would increase the costs for Families of state employees that already struggle. While employees that are 
self only would have a cost savings Families facing this likely would have to start making choices about IF 
they can cover spouse or Family. Lowering Single employees guarantees everyone else WILL may more 
and maybe much much more.  

State employees oŌen fall under the “I make to much money for assistance or other low cost opƟons” so 
would likely see more people having to opt out of coverage completely and with more uninsured people 
in the populaƟon State costs in general will increase. For me personally having access to Medical benefits 
was a huge draw to state service and employment. AcƟons that make those benefits more difficult to 
afford for a majority of state employees is unreasonable. Recent Demographic informaƟon shows single 
person households in Nevada to be only around 25%* Meaning about 75% are NOT single member 
households. As state employees we are Nevada Residents also so those #’s although not exact do 
indicate that a majority of State employees are probably NOT single households either. Changes in 
funding benefits that only benefit a smaller porƟon and hurt a larger porƟon than they help are not 
appropriate.  

The reason I oppose this plan is because while it may be good for Single state employees in the short run 
it will hurt all employees I the long run if insurance costs sike to point that more people will have to stop 
working for state or stop having medical insurance because they cannot afford it. One of the largest 
issues reported in every state department is short staffing or not being able to hire people to work for 
the state. We do not need to limit one of the few real benefits of state service.  

*Demographic informaƟon pulled from census data and is averaged. single households were listed at 
22% to 26.5% across varied sources for recent years.  

Trish Lindauer  

IT tech 4 State of Nevada at DWSS, AFSCME Board Member/Treasurer Sierra Range Chapter. 

I make these statements on my own accord as my own opinion and not on behalf of my Agency. 

 



My name is Brian Miller. I am a Carpenter at UNR.  I am a proud member of AFSCME 4041. 
  I wish to state that health insurance dwindled into a nightmare. 
I cannot consent to abide by any proposal that advocates wholly for the individual. 
  I have not only raised a family in this State, but also a career.   
Life is not about me.  I have seen many people hurt by what the state and every other entity 
coming forward wish to propose what works best. 
   I am not the most intelligent person by any means.  I do remember when I applied for the 
State of Nevada.  I knew 23 years ago that no matter if I was single, or a single dad, or a 
married man with several dependents, I would have good insurance.    
    That has not been the case for over a decade!  I have seen so much drama happen over 
this topic. I have seen too many workers leave over what could be and should be settled, 
not over a PEBP board, but by the workers of this State of Nevada.  
   I can't stand for any plan that advocates wholly for the individual employee.   
PEBP is a faction of the State of Nevada.  What happened to make it better for everyone? 
   Like so many others I stood by and focused on just getting by and making sure I had 
coverage for myself and my family.  Health insurance should never cater to one aspect of 
life or the other. 
   I have many health issues that I could look into if I had full coverage.  I also have kids and 
a wife who depends on me for coverage.  On paper to cover myself looks good. I am a dad, I 
am a husband and I cannot advocate for any idea or plan that punishes people for taking a 
risk outside of themselves. 
  Make PEBP what it once was. We are losing workers, friends, and family each day over 
what? 
I do not have the answers. I know it was not always this way.  Do what is best for ALL of the 
state workers. 
 
Brian Miller 
 
 



                                                                                                                           
  

TO: Jack Robb, Chair, and Public Employee Benefits Program Board  

FROM:  Douglas Unger, President, UNLV Chapter, and Chair, Government Affairs Committee, 

Nevada Faculty Alliance; & Member, UNLV Employee Benefits Advisory Committee 

               E-mail:      Ph:  

 

PEBP BOARD MEETING – 9-29-2023 -- PUBLIC COMMENT  

 

 

Doug Unger, President, UNLV Chapter, Nevada Faculty Alliance, and Chair, Government 

Affairs Committee. Thank you to Director Robb and the PEBP Board for your service and 

consideration. 

First, we would like to thank the executive leadership of UMR for their outreach to set a meeting 

in late August with UNLV and NFA representatives after Public Comments in July. We believe 

our conversation is leading to improvements in communications between PEBP members and 

UMR plus increased support services, which are most welcome. We are continuing to work 

toward further improvements also through our own efforts to educate our PEBP members about 

how better to address billing and provider issues. Thanks to UMR for this constructive response.   

Regarding today’s agenda, we hope PEBP leadership and the PEBP Board will be able to leave 

plan benefits as intact and stable as possible for the next fiscal year. We note many Public 

Comments from state employees requesting a plan adjustment for 0% premiums for the covered 

employee. Informal consultations with our UNLV colleagues indicate that we also support this 

change but only if funds can be found to continue to subsidize dependent insurance costs at 

current levels. Without the current dependent subsidies, we believe state employees with children 

and partners will be forced to shoulder much higher costs, which could be too burdensome.  

Finally, we wish to offer our warmest wishes to Interim Executive Officer Celestina Glover and 

to her application for the permanent position. She is very experienced, knows PEBP inside and 

out, and we look forward to working with her in the coming year, hopefully including the regular 

PEBP advocacy group check-ins and meetings that vastly improve member communications.  

Thank you all once again for your service, and for your thoughtful work on the PEBP Board.  



September 26, 2023 

 

To Members of PEBP Board, 

 

My name is Gina Ringwalt.  I have been a State of Nevada employee for almost 17 years. I am providing 

this statement in support of the  proposal to  change the way PEBP allocates our premium costs for 

healthcare. I am in support of PEBP paying 100% of employees’ premium and any remaining funds can 

be used by the employee to go towards costs for additional dependents.  

Healthcare is very important to a lot of State Employees, and I firmly believe this action by PEBP will 

assist the State retain a qualified and healthy workforce. 

Thank you to members of the PEBP Board for taking this item into consideration and it is my hope this 

will be approved.  

Thank you for taking the time to review my public comment. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Gina Ringwalt 

State of Nevada Employee 

 

 

 



My name is Steven Fernandes, I work as a Custodial 1 employee for the state of 
Nevada within NSHE at the CSN Henderson campus. I am a member of AFSCME 
Local 4041. 

 

• I am against the proposal to change the way PEBP allocates funds. At a time 
when PEBP does not have reserves to work with, the proposal to cover 100% 
of monthly premiums at the level of the employee would take money from 
the pockets of state workers who count on their coverage to keep their 
families healthy.   

• We cannot afford to lose state employees who would need to take a 
different job to support their families.   

• I request that any proposed changes to subsidy allocations be considered 
with attention to their consequences for families and for the strength of the 
workforce that keeps the State of Nevada running. 

 
 
A increase in cost would put myself and other workers within my department at 
great jeopardy financially speaking.  

 

 Respec�ully,  
 
Steven Fernandes 
Custodial 1 
CSN Henderson NV 

Member of AFSCME local 4041 



September 26, 2023 

 

To Members of PEBP Board, 

 

My name is Jordan Galloway, I have been a State of Nevada employee for 1 year. I am providing this 
statement in support of the  proposal to  change the way PEBP allocates our premium costs for 
healthcare. I am in support of PEBP paying 100% of employees’ premium and any remaining funds can 
be used by the employee to go towards costs for addi�onal dependents.  

Healthcare is very important to a lot of State Employees, and I firmly believe this ac�on by PEBP will 
assist the State retain a qualified and healthy workforce. 

Thank you to members of the PEBP Board for taking this item into considera�on and it is my hope this 
will be approved.  

Thank you for taking the �me to review my public comment. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Jordan Galloway 
State of Nevada Employee 

 

 

 




